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MINUTES


JUNE 12, 2006
 MISSION BLUE CENTER, 475 MISSION BLUE DRIVE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Staff present:
Financial Services Manager Cooper, City Manager Holstine, Police Commander Macey, Fire Chief Myer, Community Development Director Prince, Administrative Services Director Schillinger, City Clerk Schroeder, Parks and Recreation Director Skeels, Senior Human Resources Analyst Saguisag-Sid, Marina Services Director Warburton

BUDGET STUDY SESSION

A. Brisbane Departmental Presentations

1.  
Fire Department

Fire Chief Myer reviewed and discussed the Fire Department’s objectives and program changes for 2006-07.  He said the department plans to put a light- to medium-size urban search and rescue vehicle into service and develop an urban search and rescue training area.  He noted additional funding is requested for repair and rehabilitation of the dayroom, bunkroom, and restroom at the fire station.



2.
Community Development

Community Development Director Prince said objectives for the Community Development Department include completing the processing of the draft EIR and responding to comments on the Baylands project, completing the General Plan update, revising the architectural review guidelines for Sierra Point, completing hearings on a draft inclusionary housing ordinance, and hiring a consultant to develop new subdivision regulations for substandard lots and certificates of compliance for parcels within unrecorded subdivisions.  He advised that three program changes are proposed for upgrading the current Community Development Technician to Assistant Planner, hiring anew part-time Community Development Technician, and continuing the General Plan update process.

Mr. Prince noted the City Council will be reviewing fees charged for City services at its June 19 meeting.  He said the Community Development Department is recommending changing fees for residential solar collection to a flat-fee system to provide greater incentives for people to install solar power systems.

Mr. Prince pointed out that aside from the personnel changes, the department’s proposed budget is basically the same as last year’s.

CM Waldo observed that the fourth performance objective on Page 93 proposes a 10-day turnaround for processing building permits for single-family and multi-family dwellings.  He noted the department’s goal is to increase performance from 59 percent to 75 percent during the coming year, without increasing new positions.  Mr. Prince confirmed that goal.

CM Conway commented that all of the department’s objectives have the same completion date, June 30, 2007, and he asked if that was realistic.  Mr. Prince said the draft EIR for the Baylands could take longer, depending on how long it takes the consultants to produce a draft.  He added that the staff plans to use the EIR for the Sierra Point biotech project for analyzing cumulative impacts of the General Plan build-out in the Baylands EIR.  

CM Conway asked about the fourth objective, completing hearings on a draft inclusionary housing ordinance.  Mr. Prince explained that the City Council had a joint meeting with the Planning Commission last fall to discuss specific inclusionary housing programs, and the City needs to adopt an ordinance establishing how long resale pricing controls will last, whether units can be inherited, and other administration details. 

Mayor Bologoff drew attention to Page 91 and the description of the housing element update process.  He asked what was meant by the “substantial implementation program.”  Mr. Prince responded that implementing affordable housing programs through an inclusionary housing ordinance is one step.  He said the City’s General Plan housing element needs to be updated every five years, and that process depends on receiving information from the state regarding the regional housing needs assessment so Brisbane’s share of housing can be determined.  

Mr. Prince said Brisbane’s housing element was adopted in 2002 and was scheduled to expire in 2006, but the state has extended the time for another two years.  He advised that once the comprehensive review of the General Plan is completed, the City will need to update the housing element again.  Mr. Prince noted the City’s housing element must be consistent with state law.  He added that the City is required to identify potential sites for housing and zone them appropriately, but actual units do not have to be built.

CM Barnes noted that the trailer park currently provides affordable housing, and he asked how the City’s share of affordable housing units would change if the trailer park closed or if there were other changes in Brisbane’s existing housing stock.  Mr. Prince replied that a reduction in the number of affordable units would be reflected in the City’s housing inventory and could affect the number of units assigned to Brisbane as part of the regional housing needs assessment.  In that case, he said, the City could consider in-lieu fees or other incentives to offset the loss of affordable units.

Mayor Bologoff expressed concern about the loss of the City’s archivist position.  He noted considerable work was done to preserve old City records and store them in a secure place, and it would be unfortunate if those efforts could not be maintained.  Mr. Prince acknowledged this concern.  He suggested considering hiring an outside contractor to provide those services.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Prince for his presentation.



3.
Marina

Marina Services Director Warburton said that over the course of his three-year tenure at the Marina, the culture of the department has changed to reflect his vision for the future, with a greater emphasis on professionalism and service to the public.

Mr. Warburton reviewed the department’s staffing and objectives for 2006-07.  He said the emphasis for the coming year will be on maintenance, infrastructure protection, modernizing existing Municipal Code regulations, and protecting the environment.  Proposed tasks include sealing the metal roof on the office building and painting, revising Marina regulations, removing old creosote wood pilings, replacing 88 dock fire hose stations, and applying for the Clean Marinas California certification.

Mr. Warburton discussed the department’s performance on last year’s objectives.  He said the City Council approved a 2.2 percent rate increase for double-finger berths, a security camera was installed, and a Web camera was installed so boaters can see weather conditions.  Mr. Warburton reported that the existing transformers are currently being replaced, which will allow implementation of a new electrolysis monitoring system, and a new restroom is being installed.  The railroad tie stair removal and ramp construction project for Gate 4 is currently in the design phase, a small kayak rack was designed and will be constructed in June, and a best practices management agreement was developed for boat servicers and contractors.

Mr. Warburton pointed out a clerical error on Page 224 of the budget.  He noted the fifth line item under “Maintenance - Structures, Improvements, and Grounds,” “electrical fuses for parking lot lights,” was inadvertently carried over from last year.  He advised that that entry should be replaced with “Remove old creosote pilings.”

Mr. Warburton drew attention the revenue figures on Page 225.  He said the projections assume an 82 percent occupancy rate and no rate increases, as well as $24,000 from electrical meter fees.  He stated that current occupancy is 86 percent.

CM Conway asked how much the City receives in property taxes on boats.  Mr. Warburton responded that the possessory interest tax revenues of approximately $140,000 to $150,000 per year go directly to the county.  He explained that the taxes are based on the size of the slip, and the City receives no revenues.

Administrative Services Director Schillinger stated that the City receives a base amount of unsecured personal property tax revenues and additional amounts go to the redevelopment agency.

CM Conway asked if the kayak ramp will be a permanent fixture.  Mr. Warburton responded that the structure will be a small mobile unit on wheels in the parking lot adjacent to Dock 1, where kayaks can be launched.  He added that the Marina hopes to attract more kayakers.

CM Conway said he recalled earlier discussions about expanding the Marina to the north, and he asked about the status of those plans.  City Manager Holstine acknowledged that there have been discussions about expansion, and he noted this is something the City might want to consider for the future.  CM Conway commented that the Marina is generating revenues that support other recreational programs, so it might be advisable to consider expansion.

CM Conway asked if any funds were being set aside for dredging.  Mr. Holstine said there is a fund balance of about $4 million.  He noted that if the General Fund increases in the future, Marina revenues that currently subsidize the Parks and Recreation Department can be set aside for capital improvements and major maintenance projects.

Mayor Bologoff asked how often the Marina needs to be dredged.  Mr. Warburton said his long-term plan is based on dredging every twenty years.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Warburton for his presentation.



4.
Police

Police Chief Hitchcock reviewed and discussed the Police Department’s objectives for administration, communications and records, and patrol services.  He noted the objectives include exploring the feasibility of implementing a citizen volunteer program to assist the department with non-emergency functions, purchasing report-writing software, and developing a citizen’s academy.  He said the only budget augmentations proposed are for replacing radios in patrol cars and unfreezing one officer/detective position.

Mayor Bologoff noted that Page 108 shows an allocation of $143,000 for dispatch services.  Chief Hitchcock said the County of San Mateo provides dispatch and records management services for that amount.

CM Conway observed that Page 111 shows a goal of 28 victims per 1,000 citizens, and he asked for an explanation of that item.  Chief Hitchcock explained that the ratio is derived by dividing the number of felony crimes by Brisbane’s total population.

CM Conway asked about employee retention.  Chief Hitchcock reported that the department has been encouraging employees to save and invest in the community.  He said only two people in the department do not own their own homes, and only two people live outside the Peninsula.  He added that retention has not been a problem.

CM Waldo recommended putting up signs at the temporary trailers advising people where they can find police personnel when they go to the site needing assistance.

CM Barnes suggested doing more to inform the community about new programs, enforcement issues, and crime statistics in Brisbane.  He commented that some other communities publish police blotters to keep people aware of crime risks.  Chief Hitchcock said the department has talked about adding that information to the Website when staff time and funding are available.  Chief Hitchcock noted the use of citizen volunteers and the citizen’s academy will help enhance the department’s outreach efforts.  

CM Waldo proposed providing regular updates to citizens in the Star.

Mr. Holstine said the staff can investigate the pros and cons and the costs of providing that type of information to the public.  He noted people have a perception that Brisbane is a safe community, and there may be strong public reaction if actual crime statistics are published. 

CM Richardson expressed support for disseminating more information on local crimes.

Mr. Holstine stated that he and Chief Hitchcock will confer and bring some options back for the City Council’s consideration.

Councilmembers asked if Police Chief Hitchcock would be working full-time during the coming year.  Mr. Holstine clarified that Brisbane shares the Police Chief position with Millbrae.  Mr. Schillinger added that the Police Chief is available to Brisbane whenever needed.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Chief Hitchcock for his presentation.



5.
Parks and Recreation

Parks and Recreation Director Skeels said the Parks and Recreation Department’s administrative objectives for the coming year include reviewing and amending the Facility Use Guidelines, conducting a public satisfaction survey, and providing more self-directed activities for youth and teens.  He noted program changes include redesigning the Community Park to comply with the Americans with Disabilities Act and offering on-line registration and payment of fees for City recreational programs.

Mr. Skeels reviewed and discussed the objectives for parks and facility operations:  beginning Phase I construction of the Crocker Park Recreational Trail, replacing linoleum flooring and refurbishing the wood flooring in the Community Center, implementing a virtual tour of Mission Blue Center and the Community Center on the department’s Web page, and more efficient scheduling of field and facility use.  He said proposed enhancements include the Community Center flooring project and installation of permanent bleachers at Brisbane Elementary School.

Mr. Skeels explained the objectives for youth activities, adult activities, senior center activities, special events, teen activities, and aquatics.  He noted program changes include increasing the City’s contribution to the Senior Club, purchasing a poster printer/laminator, and unfreezing the Teen Coordinator position.  

CM Conway asked about the status of the tennis courts and repairs to the landslide.  Mr. Skeels said the school district is awaiting a geotechnical report to make sure the hillside is stable.  He noted the school district is busy with other capital projects during the summer, so work on the hillside might not get underway until later in the year.

Mr. Skeels advised that the Parks, Beaches and Recreation (PB&R) Commission is in the process of developing a list of recommended parks and recreational facilities for the Baylands development.

CM Richardson asked when the public survey will be done.  Mr. Skeels said the staff will get started on that project as soon as the budget is approved.

CM Richardson asked if all PB&R commissioners attend the annual CPRS conferences.  Mr. Skeels said participation varies from year to year.  He noted this year’s event will be at a closer location, so more commissioners might want to attend.

CM Waldo noted Page 300 shows a preschool teacher for 600 hours, and he asked for more details about that item.  Mr. Skeels explained that the City conducts a preschool program at the elementary school during the school year, and that program will be expanded to run next summer as well.  He said the program lasts three to three and a half hours each weekday morning.

CM Waldo recommended that the City Council allocate another $10,000 in the budget to support school district programs.  Mr. Holstine indicated that the staff reviews the agreement with the school district every five years, and that process is currently underway.  He said the City’s contribution can be re-evaluated as part of the review.

CM Barnes commented that he would like to see a list of non-monetary contributions the City makes to the school district.

CM Richardson proposed eliminating the City’s criminal justice contribution and reallocating those funds for school programs.

CM Waldo noted Page 205 contains a list of professional services.  He asked the staff to provide usage figures for each of those activities so the City Council can determine if the funds are being spent wisely.

Mayor Bologoff observed that some of the professional services costs are increasing, and he requested an explanation.  Mr. Schillinger explained that increases in costs probably correlate with increases in usage.

CM Barnes noted the City Council had considerable discussion last year about holding summer camp sessions at the Mission Blue Center.  He asked how much the City spent on maintenance and repair costs after last summer.  Mr. Skeels said the City purchased coverings for the wood floor to minimize possible damage, and there were no major repairs.  He noted the Mission Blue Center was painted, but the facility needed painting anyway.  He added that the staff would prefer to have the program at Brisbane Elementary School because the kids can play more freely there without having to worry about damage.

CM Barnes asked about the purpose of the required breaks in the recreational swimming program.  Mr. Skeels explained that the two 20-minute breaks are a standard safety precaution in operating a pool.  He said the breaks give kids a chance to rest and apply sunscreen, and the lifeguards practice life-saving drills during that time.  CM Barnes suggested explaining the reasons for the breaks to parents.  He added that he called other local pools and learned that breaks are standard practice, but Brisbane’s 20-minute breaks are longer than those elsewhere.

With respect to seniors activities, CM Barnes recommended that the City Council consider contributing $5,000 for the ombudsman program that was the subject of a presentation at a recent meeting.  Councilmembers expressed support for this addition.  CM Conway suggested encouraging citizens to make donations to the program as well.

CM Waldo asked how the success of programs at the Teen Center is evaluated.  Mr. Skeels said the department looks at the number of kids participating and the quality of the programs.  He noted the staff prepares a monthly report showing total participation in all recreational program so they can be monitored on a regular basis.  Mr. Skeels commented that participation is particularly difficult to predict in teen programs.  He offered to provide a list of all the teen activities offered by the City and an assessment of each activity.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Skeels for his presentation.



6.
Administrative Services

Administrative Services Director Schillinger invited Financial Services Manager Cooper to present the budget for Administrative services.

Ms. Cooper said objectives for the Finance Department in 2006-07 include completing an actuarial study of staff retirement benefits for compliance with GASB 45, developing a fraud policy, and updating and distributing the City’s administrative policies.  She noted there are two program changes:  increasing the internship program to year-round and paying for the City’s lobbyist in Washington, D.C. 

Ms. Cooper said having a year-round intern will allow the department to do more financial and statistical analysis, investigate energy conservation audits, and research a Citywide vehicle replacement program, and analyze fees charged for recreation programs.

 Senior Human Resources Analyst Saguisag-Sid reported that the sole objective for the Human Resources Department in the coming year is restructuring the employee evaluation system to align with City Council objectives.  She noted it might be better to increase the frequency of evaluations, schedule all employee evaluations for the same time of year, and use the same system for both full-time and part-time employees.

Councilmembers discussed the advantages and disadvantages of annualizing employee evaluations.

Mr. Schillinger stated that the only proposed change for the Central Services department is funding the 10th anniversary party for the Community Park.

Mr. Schillinger noted that consistent with Council wishes, the City’s criminal justice contribution will be eliminated and $5,000 will be added for the ombudsman program. 

CM Conway asked how the City handles purchasing and ordering of supplies.  Mr. Schillinger replied that Central Services maintains a storage area for basic supplies like pens and paper, and individual departments order special equipment and items they need for their work.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Mr. Schillinger, Ms. Cooper, and Ms. Suisas-Sig for their presentations.



7.
City Clerk

City Clerk Schroeder said objectives for the coming year include working with the Police Department to implement the new citizen’s academy, completing the records management system, and exploring feasibility of video streaming of City Council meetings on the City’s Website.  She noted the only change is additional funding for records management.

Councilmembers expressed support for the idea of video streaming.

Mayor Bologoff thanked Ms. Schroeder for her presentation.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:35 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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